HIV PREVENTION PLANNING COUNCIL (HPPC)
Minutes

Thursday, January 12, 2012
HPPC Members

Present:
Shane Anglin (Emeritus Member)
Richard Bargetto
Jackson Bowman

Gayle Burns
Ben Cabangun
Ed Chitty
Denmark Diaz

Michael Disapola
Charles Fann (Community Co-Chair)
Gabriel Galindo 
Celia Gomez

David González

Enrique Guzman
Jose Luis Guzman

Paul Harkin
Sally Holland  
Sara Kunitake

Weihaur Lau

Steve Muchnick

Israel Nieves-Rivera (DPH Co-Chair)
Kyriell Noon
Tracey Packer (DPH Ex-Officio)
Ken Pearce
Frank Perez

Joseph Ramirez-Forcier
Stefan Rowniak
Gwen Smith 

Tee Tagor 
HPPC Members Absent:
Peter Denny
Isela Gonzalez
Derrick Mapp

Desmond Miller

Frank Strona

Luke Tao
Guests:
Anna Schoenbrunner (Tenderloin community volunteer)
Buzz Bense (Community member)
Jessie Murphy (AIDS Health Project)

James Shwerty (The Henny Group)

Darryl Lampkin (San Mateo STD/HIV Program)

Shelley Facente (Facente Consulting)

Harder+Company:
Kym Dorman (Technical Assistance)

Aimee F. Crisostomo (Note Taker)
HIV Prevention Section (HPS):
Grant Colfax

Vincent Fuqua

Betty Chan Lew

Eileen Loughran
Oscar Macias
Jenna Rapues
Meeting called by Co-Chairs:  Charles Fann and Israel Nieves-Rivera 
Welcome, Announcements, & Agenda Changes
· Israel called the meeting to order at 3:05pm and welcomed everyone.  He announced that Isela is out sick and unable to attend the meeting.  He will be facilitating today’s meeting as the Governmental Co-Chair in Isela’s absence.  Other members not in attendance today include Frank Strona, Peter Denny, and Derrick Mapp.  
· Michael Discepola and Tee Tagor will be arriving late and Celia Gomez and Ben Cabangun will be leaving the meeting early.     
· Members shared the following announcements: 
· Ben is serving as an abstract mentor for the International AIDS Conference in Washington, DC next summer.  He invited colleagues to the last abstract writing workshop at Asian & Pacific Islander Wellness Center tonight at 7pm.  The director of the conference’s Global Village program will be present to answer questions.   
· Charles announced that Tenderloin Health is hosting a forum concerning the future of the organization on Thursday, January 26 from 5:30-7pm at 187 Golden Gate.  
· Vincent announced that he will send a flyer to the group about the Annual Black HIV Awareness Day on February 7th.  A vigil march to the Bayview Opera House will commence at Black Coalition on AIDS on February 7th at 4pm.  
1. Review and Approval of 12/8/11 Minutes
No objections were offered.  Minutes were approved by consensus. 

2. General Public Comment
Anna, a volunteer in the Tenderloin neighborhood, raised concerns about the pending closure of Tenderloin Health.  She expressed concern and sadness over the loss of services and encouraged that clients be appropriately transitioned to services in the community.  
James of the Henny Group, a San Francisco-based medical research firm, is seeking participants for a nationwide study on HIV treatment.  Eligible participants are between 18-54 years old, African American or white and have sex with men or men and women.  The study is offering participants a $50 cash incentive.  

3. Member response to Public Comment
Paul Harkin concurred that the closure of Tenderloin Health will leave a significant gap in the community.  He asked DPH to provide information on the transition plan and how clients will continue to be served.  Grant will provide further information on this issue.
4. HPPC Co-Chairs/Steering Committee Written Report
Grant encouraged the group to read the written report.  He highlighted several items from the report.  First, the CDC grant was confirmed –.$7,125,622 million dollars to conduct HIV prevention activities, which include Marin and San Mateo and $544,210 to expand access to HIV testing in San Francisco (SF) clinical settings – which was not a surprise.  While the grant is not the highest amount possible, it is also not the lowest amount.  There will be no interruption to services at this time thanks to internal and community planning.  As part of federal budget negotiations, Congress has restored the ban on funds to be used for syringe access.  Syringe access services in SF will not be interrupted.  Grant advised providers to contact Tracey Packer with any questions regarding this issue.  Lastly, Grant acknowledged everyone’s concern about the pending closure of Tenderloin Health.  He emphasized that the health department’s priority is to continue to serve clients.  They are currently working with Tenderloin Health and other partners to ensure that transition of services are carried out effectively and compassionately and so that client needs continue to be met.
5. Review Recommendations from HIV Prevention Planning Work Group 
David Guzman and Charles Fann directed the group’s attention to the presentation, “Community and Government Leading Through Collaborations:  Approving the Changes to the Bylaws and Transition Plan,” which will be presented in three parts.  
Part 1:  Review the process used to develop the revised model  
· David reviewed the planning process and highlighted the timeline thus far (Slides #3-5)
Part 2:  Approve the changes to the Bylaws 
· Charles reviewed the proposed model and went over each of the major changes to the Bylaws as recommended by the Work Group.   Changes to the following articles were presented:  Article I – Name & Mission, Article II – The Purpose of the HPAC, Article III – Membership, Article IV – Officers, Article V – Meetings, and Article VI – Committee and Working Groups (Slide #9-15).  
· Charles presented the motion as follows:  The Jurisdictional Prevention Planning Work Group (aka Workgroup) moves that the Council accepts the changes to the Bylaws.  
· The group agreed to discuss and take questions and comments one article at a time.  The presenters directed the group’s attention to the handout entitled, “Comparison of the Current Bylaws to the Revised Bylaws,” which presents the revised bylaws side-by-side with the current bylaws to clearly illustrate the proposed changes.  
Article I: Name and Mission 

· The group discussed the proposal to change the name of the Council to the HIV Prevention Advisory Council (HPAC).  Some members expressed concern about the name change citing that it is disrespectful to the Council and disregards its history; some thought that “HPPC” is a recognized name and that changing it would cause confusion.  Other members thought that the name change to HPAC is more reflective of the Council’s role as an advisory group rather than a planning body; it was noted that while the Council provides input, the health department has ultimate decision-making power. 
· It was also questioned whether the Council will continue to produce the HIV Prevention Plan.  Israel clarified that the health department will always work in partnership with the Council to develop a plan in conjunction with the federal government which dictates how HIV prevention is delivered (through the Cooperative Agreement and the National HIV/AIDS Strategy). 
· Israel reminded the Council that the proposed name change resulted from a majority vote in the Workgroup.  He advised the Council that they have an opportunity, through a motion, to change this part of the proposal. 
Article II: The Purpose of the HPAC

· No questions or comments from the group. 

Article III: Membership 

·  Council members asked a few questions for clarification.  The presenters clarified that San Mateo and Marin County will each have one non-voting seat on the Council.  It was noted that it does not yet make sense for these two counties to have a voting seat since they are not implementing programs in San Francisco.  With regards to reducing the number of members, Charles explained that since most of the work will happen in workgroups, it made sense to have a smaller Council that will be meeting less often.  Referring to last month’s presentation, Charles added that there was a preference for workgroups over a larger Council.  Lastly, Israel explained that the ex-officio seat will be removed since the proposed Council composition includes six appointed government seats, including the governmental co-chair.  
· One member asked whether SF will be represented on Marin and San Mateo counties’ planning boards.  Dara explained that the health department is engaging San Mateo and Marin counties.  Moving forward, SF is the federal government’s grantee and Marin and San Mateo are subcontractors.  The health department is working closely with the counties; however, there has been no discussion yet about SF representation on their community advisory boards. Darryl Lampkin from the San Mateo STD/HIV Program commented that he supports the two non-voting seats for counties.  He noted that there is a fluid border between counties and collaboration and conversation is important in trying to understand the sexual network borders and environments within which the three counties are working.
· Discussion turned to the name change.  One member shared that the name change makes it confusing that the Council will be the same body.  Another member countered that while the name of the Council will be different, it will have the same mission and purpose.  Israel added that the spirit behind the new name, as intended by the Workgroup, was that a new name reflected a new day. 
· Tracey reiterated that the Workgroup is leading the process in the changes to the bylaws and the transition.  She emphasized that it is important to acknowledge that the Workgroup has taken all the information available and is creating a model that they think could work well for SF.  
· A few members asked whether or not the Council, with a new name and updated bylaws, is the same body.  Tracey explained that the nature of taking the current bylaws and changing them indicates that it is the same body.  The proposal is not to disband the Council and start over with new bylaws, but rather to adjust the bylaws. 
· Steve directed the group’s attention to the document “Important Question and Recommended Changes to the Proposed HPAC Bylaws.”  He motioned for the Council to accept his recommended change as explained in item #2 of the document.  No second was offered. 
Article IV: Officers  

· No questions or comments from the group.

Article V: Meeting   

· A few members expressed agreement on the removal of Roberts Rules as the parliamentary procedure to run Council meetings.  One member commented that Roberts Rules are a way to maintain order during meetings and should be kept in place.  This member suggested that effort should instead be focused on effectively learning Roberts Rules.  

· Steve directed the group’s attention to the document “Important Question and Recommended Changes to the Proposed HPAC Bylaws.”  A motion and second was offered for the Council to accept Steve’s recommended change regarding Point of Order as explained in item #3 of the document.  Motion was not passed.  
	Member
	Motion regarding Point of Order
	Member
	Motion regarding Point of Order

	Richard Bargetto
	 N
	Sara Kunitake
	 N

	Jackson Bowman
	 N
	Weihaur Lau
	 N

	Gayle Burns
	 N
	Derrick Mapp
	 N

	Ben Cabangun
	 N
	Desmond Miller
	 N

	Ed Chitty
	 N
	Steve Muchnick
	Y

	Peter Denny
	NP
	Israel Nieves-Rivera
	Y

	Denmark Diaz
	 N
	Kyriell Noon
	 N

	Michael Discepola
	 N
	Ken Pearce
	 N

	Charles Fann
	 N
	Frank Perez
	 N

	Gabriel Galindo
	 N
	Joe Ramirez-Forcier
	 N

	Celia Gomez
	 N
	Stephan Rowniak
	 N

	David González
	 N
	Gwen Smith
	 N

	Isela González
	 N
	Frank Strona
	NP

	Enrique Guzman
	 N
	Tee Tagor
	NP

	Jose Luis Guzman 
	 N
	Luke Tao
	NP

	Paul Harkin
	 N
	 Tonya Williams
	A

	 Sally Holland
	 N
	
	


Y=YES  N=NO  A=ABSTAIN  NP=NOT PRESENT
· Gabriel moved that the Council keep its name to the HIV Prevention Planning Council (HPPC) and that the proposed recommendation for Article I be removed from the Workgroup’s motion.  The motion was seconded by Shane.  The motion passed to keep the HPPC name and change the Workgroup’s original motion.  
	Member
	Motion to keep HPPC name and remove Article I update from Workgroup’s motion 
	Member
	Motion to keep HPPC name and remove Article I update from Workgroup’s motion

	Richard Bargetto
	N
	Sara Kunitake
	A

	Jackson Bowman
	A
	Weihaur Lau
	Y

	Gayle Burns
	Y
	Derrick Mapp
	NP

	Ben Cabangun
	Y
	Desmond Miller
	A

	Ed Chitty
	Y
	Steve Muchnick
	Y

	Peter Denny
	NP
	Israel Nieves-Rivera
	Y

	Denmark Diaz
	Y
	Kyriell Noon
	Y

	Michael Discepola
	Y
	Ken Pearce
	Y

	Charles Fann
	Y
	Frank Perez
	Y

	Gabriel Galindo
	Y
	Joe Ramirez-Forcier
	Y

	Celia Gomez
	Y
	Stephan Rowniak
	N

	David González
	N
	Gwen Smith
	A

	Isela González
	NP
	Frank Strona
	NP

	Enrique Guzman
	Y
	Tee Tagor
	NP

	Jose Luis Guzman 
	N
	Luke Tao
	NP

	Paul Harkin
	Y
	Tonya Williams
	N

	Sally Holland
	Y
	
	


Y=YES  N=NO  A=ABSTAIN  NP=NOT PRESENT
· Steve directed the group’s attention to the document “Important Question and Recommended Changes to the Proposed HPAC Bylaws.”  A motion and second was offered for the Council to accept Steve’s recommended minor changes as explained in the document.  The motion to accept the minor changes was passed unanimously. 
	Member
	Motion to accept minor changes  
	Member
	Motion to accept minor changes  

	Richard Bargetto
	Y
	Sara Kunitake
	Y

	Jackson Bowman
	Y
	Weihaur Lau
	Y

	Gayle Burns
	Y
	Derrick Mapp
	NP

	Ben Cabangun
	Y
	Desmond Miller
	Y

	Ed Chitty
	Y
	Steve Muchnick
	Y

	Peter Denny
	NP
	Israel Nieves-Rivera
	Y

	Denmark Diaz
	Y
	Kyriell Noon
	Y

	Michael Discepola
	Y
	Ken Pearce
	Y

	Charles Fann
	Y
	Frank Perez
	Y

	Gabriel Galindo
	Y
	Joe Ramirez-Forcier
	Y

	Celia Gomez
	Y
	Stephan Rowniak
	Y

	David González
	Y
	Gwen Smith
	Y

	Isela González
	NP
	Frank Strona
	NP

	Enrique Guzman
	Y
	Tee Tagor
	NP

	Jose Luis Guzman 
	Y
	Luke Tao
	NP

	Paul Harkin
	Y
	 Tonya Williams
	Y

	 Sally Holland
	Y
	
	


Y=YES  N=NO  A=ABSTAIN  NP=NOT PRESENT
· The presenters reminded the Council of the motion on the table from the Workgroup, that the Council accepts the changes to the Bylaws with the amendment (no changes to Article I: Name & Mission).  The motion passed unanimously.
	Member
	Motion to accept minor changes  
	Member
	Motion to accept minor changes  

	Richard Bargetto
	Y
	Sara Kunitake
	Y

	Jackson Bowman
	Y
	Weihaur Lau
	Y

	Gayle Burns
	Y
	Derrick Mapp
	NP

	Ben Cabangun
	Y
	Desmond Miller
	Y

	Ed Chitty
	Y
	Steve Muchnick
	Y

	Peter Denny
	NP
	Israel Nieves-Rivera
	Y

	Denmark Diaz
	Y
	Kyriell Noon
	Y

	Michael Discepola
	Y
	Ken Pearce
	Y

	Charles Fann
	Y
	Frank Perez
	Y

	Gabriel Galindo
	Y
	Joe Ramirez-Forcier
	Y

	Celia Gomez
	Y
	Stephan Rowniak
	Y

	David González
	Y
	Gwen Smith
	Y

	Isela González
	NP
	Frank Strona
	NP

	Enrique Guzman
	Y
	Tee Tagor
	NP

	Jose Luis Guzman 
	Y
	Luke Tao
	NP

	Paul Harkin
	Y
	 Tonya Williams
	Y

	 Sally Holland
	Y
	
	


Y=YES  N=NO  A=ABSTAIN  NP=NOT PRESENT
Break 5:00-5:17pm
Part 3:  Motion to approve the transition plan 
· David introduced the motion from the Workgroup (slide #20):  The Jurisdictional Prevention Planning Workgroup moves that the Council accepts the transition plan, with the transition of the composition and number of members to begin on July 1, 2012. 
· The presenters discussed the proposed transition plan which includes forming two Working Groups – Membership and Policies & Procedures (slides #21-23).  They also discussed the proposed timeline for the working groups as well as the transition on the composition and number of members (slide #24).  It was clarified that there will no full Council meetings from February through April while working groups are developing their recommendations.  It was announced that all Council members will sign-up for a working group today.  
· Sara expressed concern about the timeline for transition and thought that there would not be enough time to determine the composition of the Council.   Several members agreed commenting on the need for additional time to handle conflict of interest and PIR.   Sara motioned to begin transition on the composition and number of members to August 1, 2012.  The motion was seconded by Shane.   The motion passed. 

	Member
	Motion to amend timeline to August 2012 for transition of members
	Member
	Motion to amend timeline to August 2012 for transition of members

	Richard Bargetto
	Y
	Sara Kunitake
	Y

	Jackson Bowman
	Y
	Weihaur Lau
	Y

	Gayle Burns
	Y
	Derrick Mapp
	NP

	Ben Cabangun
	Y
	Desmond Miller
	Y

	Ed Chitty
	Y
	Steve Muchnick
	Y

	Peter Denny
	NP
	Israel Nieves-Rivera
	Y

	Denmark Diaz
	Y
	Kyriell Noon
	Y

	Michael Discepola
	Y
	Ken Pearce
	Y

	Charles Fann
	Y
	Frank Perez
	N

	Gabriel Galindo
	N
	Joe Ramirez-Forcier
	NP

	Celia Gomez
	NP
	Stephan Rowniak
	N

	David González
	N
	Gwen Smith
	Y

	Isela González
	NP
	Frank Strona
	NP

	Enrique Guzman
	Y
	Tee Tagor
	NP

	Jose Luis Guzman 
	N
	Luke Tao
	NP

	Paul Harkin
	NP
	 Tonya Williams
	N

	 Sally Holland
	Y
	
	


Y=YES  N=NO  A=ABSTAIN  NP=NOT PRESENT
· The Council voted on the motion to accept the transition plan, with the amendment for transition of the composition and number of members to begin on August 1, 2012.  The motion passed.  
	Member
	Motion to accept Transition Plan with amendment
	Member
	Motion to accept Transition Plan with amendment

	Richard Bargetto
	Y
	Sara Kunitake
	Y

	Jackson Bowman
	Y
	Weihaur Lau
	Y

	Gayle Burns
	Y
	Derrick Mapp
	NP

	Ben Cabangun
	Y
	Desmond Miller
	Y

	Ed Chitty
	Y
	Steve Muchnick
	Y

	Peter Denny
	NP
	Israel Nieves-Rivera
	Y

	Denmark Diaz
	Y
	Kyriell Noon
	Y

	Michael Discepola
	Y
	Ken Pearce
	Y

	Charles Fann
	Y
	Frank Perez
	Y

	Gabriel Galindo
	N
	Joe Ramirez-Forcier
	NP

	Celia Gomez
	NP
	Stephan Rowniak
	Y

	David González
	Y
	Gwen Smith
	Y

	Isela González
	NP
	Frank Strona
	NP

	Enrique Guzman
	Y
	Tee Tagor
	NP

	Jose Luis Guzman 
	N
	Luke Tao
	NP

	Paul Harkin
	NP
	 Tonya Williams
	N

	 Sally Holland
	Y
	
	


Y=YES  N=NO  A=ABSTAIN  NP=NOT PRESENT
6. Summary, Evaluation, and Closure of Meeting
Israel reminded the Council members to sign-up for either the Membership or Policies & Procedures working group and to complete the process evaluations. 
7. Adjournment 
Meeting adjourned at 5:47pm. 
***Minutes prepared by Aimee F. Crisostomo and reviewed by Jenna Rapues and
Israel Nieves-Rivera.***

The next HPPC business meeting is scheduled for May 10, 2011


Quaker Meeting House, 65 9th St. (between Market & Mission), San Francisco.



























